WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 5 JUNE 2017

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 5 June 2017 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, P Critchard, A Govier, J Hunt, J Lloyd, J Reed, L Russell-Cairns, J Thorne and V Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
Prior to the meeting commencing representatives of the South Somerset Carnival Federation gave a presentation on its aspirations to provide a carnival park. It was agreed to discuss this matter further at a future meeting.

26. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Brown, Govier, James, Hunt, Reed and Stock- Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

27. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Annual Council, Planning and Council on 8 May 2017 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

28. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 
29. POLICE REPORT 

A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted by PC Hayden Smith. 
30. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward, on behalf of Wellington in Bloom thanked the Council for its grant and reported on the various projects currently being undertaken by the Group. 

(b) Cherry Hitchcock expressed concern over the condition of the land surrounding the Youth Centre.
Councillor Govier, undertook to report it to WCSS Ltd (who were responsible for its maintenance).
31. GRANTS

The following applications for grant had been received:

(a) Wellington Carnival Committee

Further to Minute 14(c)/2017 a meeting had now taken place with representatives of the Carnival Committee to discuss its application. Those members present at that meeting were satisfied that any money given by the Council would be used specifically towards the cost of the event and not passed on to any charity. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £2,500 be made.
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £2,500 be made.
(b) The Big Tent

An application for a grant of £500 had been received from Wellington and District Churches Together to go towards the cost of the 2017 Big Tent event. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £500 be made.
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £500 be made.
(c) Genesis Youth Theatre

Consideration was given to an application for grant from the Genesis Youth Theatre. They had asked for £750 towards the cost of equipment, “enrichment” days and specialist coaches.
The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £750 be made.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £750 be made.
(d) Wellington Dementia Action Alliance

This was a new group which aimed to “transform the quality of life of people living with dementia and memory loss, their carers and families, to ensure they are treated with respect and dignity by the community”. They had asked for a grant of £750 which would be used to pay for administration, event costs and leaflet design.

The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee. Concern had been expressed that DAA would be duplicating services that were already being provided by other groups, organisations and agencies in the area. The duplication of these services would be likely to cause confusion and put existing services at risk. For these reasons the Finance Committee had recommended that no grant be made.
RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and the application for a grant be declined.
(Councillor Lloyd declared a personal and pecuniary interest in the above application as a member of the Wellington Dementia Action Alliance Board. After speaking and answering questions, she left the meeting and did not take part in the discussions or vote on this item)

(e) TS5C

TS5C, a Somerset sports charity, had asked if the Council would consider making a donation towards its work.
The request had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that as this group was not sufficiently local, no donation be made.

RESOLVED that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and no donation be made.
32. REPORT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR 
The annual report of the Internal Auditor was submitted. The report raised a number of points including the level of balances currently held by the Council, its procedure for awarding grants, payments via the internet, the use of a debit card, the possible purchase of an accounting system and a new payments and receipts format.
RESOLVED that the report of the Internal Auditor be noted and acted upon where appropriate.
33. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

The Council had previously decided that in order to make the Christmas Lights Switch On more relevant to the Christmas period the Council’s official ceremony would take place on 2 December 2017.

Since that time the Town Clerk had been approached by a different group of traders representing businesses and shops in High Street, Fore Street, North Street and South Street. They had begun talks regarding arrangements for Christmas trading this year. They felt that the event that was organised last year in South Street was not universally successful. Their aim was to implement a 6 week plan without the need for road closures. Their discussions developed and after hearing examples of what happened in other towns they considered the possibility of providing artificial trees above town centre shops, all with white lights. 

They would be prepared to organise some fund raising and buy some trees and flag pole holders. The trees would then be owned by the Council, so, as traders change the town still had a uniform look.  Each shop would pay a donation of, say, £50 every year to the Council for the putting up and taking down and storage. The flag holders could then be used for the remainder of the year for other purposes. 
The point was made that it was important that the traders took a united approach to the Christmas trading period and worked together. The aim of the traders and the Council should be to attract as many people into the town centre as possible. The role of the Council was to do what it could to facilitate this. The Council itself invested a significant sum in the provision of Christmas Lights and would this year be looking to enhance the town centre Christmas tree and some of the street decorations.

The date of the Switch On ceremony was also discussed and the general view of the traders was that this should take place on Thursday 30 November.

RESOLVED that the initiative of the traders be supported in principle. The Town Clerk to continue discussions to ascertain exactly what help the Council were being asked to give. It was also agreed that the date of the Switch On ceremony remain unchanged and take place on 2 December 2017.

34. YOUTH CENTRE
Councillor Govier, as a member of the Wellington Community Support Services Ltd, submitted an update on the current situation regarding Wellington Youth Centre. Unless immediate funding was found, the Centre would close permanently at the end of July.

The centre had been operating for over 40 years. Until about 6 years ago the building was funded and operated by Somerset County Council. 
As a result of severe reductions in funding, the County Council decided that youth work was no longer something that they were prepared to directly provide. Discussions were subsequently held with SCC who agreed that they would transfer the building to the ownership of a community group and in return this group would continue to provide youth services in the town. A small group of volunteers took over this responsibility and formed Wellington Community Support Services. This group commissioned the previous SCC youth workers to continue to deliver the services that they had done previously. 
The new arrangements were funded by the group receiving grants from SCC and other organisations and effectively building up a reserve that would be enough to keep the centre going for a few years while other funding was sought. This arrangement worked reasonably well for the first few years. Youth provision continued and the building was developed to allow more users to access it. This allowed a community playgroup to move in and another private user to run their business from there. This meant that the costs of running the building were covered by the new users’ rents. Unfortunately, three years ago there had been a major staffing upheaval and very difficult decisions had to be made by the board and staff. At around about the same time SCC had said that they were not now going to transfer to WCSS Ltd but required it to enter into a lease. The proposed lease was completely unacceptable to WCSS as it would have required it to pay a rent and guarantee any repairs required to the building. 
Somerset Rural Youth Project were subsequently appointed to deliver the youth work. SRYP were able to subsidise the service delivery with funding from other projects that could contribute towards the staffing costs. Unfortunately, two major funding sources were suddenly withdrawn from SRYP and they were forced to advise that if the service was to continue WCSS would have to pay the full costs. 
The local Rotary Club, which had played a significant part in originally establishing the Youth Centre, had also written to the Council requesting additional support. It had requested 3 year funding because WCCS needed to secure a lease with SCC and the minimum period that would be sustainable was 3 years. 
Details were submitted of the various options now available for the Town Council. Although there were differing points of view regarding the cost of the service and the value it would provide, it was generally felt that support for the Youth Centre would be a cost-effective investment in the future of the town. The youth centre played a vital role in supporting the town’s young people and helped to prevent anti-social behaviour and ill-health. In addition, it provided young people with the skills they needed to make the transition from education to employment. This would be a proper use of Council funds that would have a demonstrable effect.

RESOLVED that the Town Council agree to funding the youth work costs for the next 3 years and allocate £19,663 per annum for that period of time. This funding to come from the existing allocation to the youth centre, savings currently being made in the youth voice budget and the Devolved Services budget. 

(Councillors Govier and Stock-Williams both declared personal and prejudicial interests as members of the Wellington Community Support Services Ltd. After introducing the report and answering questions, they left the meeting and did not take part in the discussion or vote on this item).
35. WAR MEMORIAL, WELLINGTON PARK
The Working Party set up to consider adding names to the War Memorial had met on a number of occasions. The stage had now been reached where it was possible to press ahead with the proposals.

The advice of the War Memorials Trust had been followed and thorough research into any names to be added had been undertaken. The Trust emphasised that there were no definitive rules as to what goes on a memorial. The question of who is or not commemorated in such a way was very much a local matter.

The initial estimate for the cost of the work was:

£1,800 to clean granite

£1,000 to provide a new bronze plaque

£800 to cut away granite and fix plaque

The foundry providing the bronze plaque had since come up with a new price and this estimate had therefore changed. The cost of the plaque was now quoted at £2,500. 

There was a possibility of attracting grant aid from the War Memorials Trust however, the Trust had advised that it was reviewing its policy regarding funding additional names on war memorials. The Town Council had sufficient funds within its Devolved Services budget to pay for the project.

The aim now was for the work to proceed as quickly as possible in order that it be completed prior to October 2018.
RESOLVED that the work be authorised and undertaken as soon as possible. The above quotation be accepted subject to the Clerk endeavouring to negotiate a reduction in the cost of the bronze plaque. The work to be funded from the Devolved Services budget.
36. WELLINGTON PARK

As Local Government changed radically, the principal authorities continued to reduce services. Should TDBC ever decide that it did not want to continue to be responsible for Wellington Park, Councillor Barr felt the Town Council should be in a position to react to that situation and asked members to give the situation some consideration.
TDBC had previously indicated that it had no plans to discontinue its responsibilities for the Park. However, it continued to be an aspiration of the Town Council to consider taking on additional services where appropriate. In the circumstances it was considered a good idea to discuss the situation further with TDBC.

Whilst discussing the Park attention was drawn to the poor state of repair of the paths and surfaces and the continued vandalism in the Bandstand.

RESOLVED that;-

(a) discussions take place with TDBC regarding its future plans for the Park;

(b) attention be drawn to the poor state of repair of the paths and surfaces.

37. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 15 May 2017 were submitted.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted.
38. COUNCILLOR VACANCY – WELLINGTON NORTH WARD

Notification had been received that an election to fill this vacancy would take place on Thursday 8 June 2017. A copy of the statement of persons nominated was submitted.

39. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

(a) HMRC - £1,229.99 - May deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £86.87 – Telephone and broadband

(f) Councillors Allowances 2017/18: In accordance with the agreed 2017/18 budget councillors allowances of £200 (less tax) plus £500 Mayoral allowance.

(Note: 

•
HMRC had advised that the appropriate level of tax had to be deducted at source. Payment would, therefore, have been made on 25 May in order that the information could be submitted as part of the Council’s payroll details for the Real Time Information system

•
The Mayor had decided to relinquish the Mayoral allowance and instead distribute it to five different local charities. Details were submitted of the charities that would benefit.
(g) Cllr R Bowrah - £33.30 – Travelling Allowance

(h) Judith Goss - £52.00 – War Grave flowers

(i) Konica Minolta - £39.04 – Photocopying charges

(m) Hinewood - £10 – Window cleaning

(n) Rhonda Lovell - £762.50 – HRA funds

(o) Viking - £322. 98 – Stationery and supplies

(p) B J Howe - £778.30 – Internal Audit fee
(q) Rhonda Lovell - £675 – HRA funds

(r) Vivienne Sutton - £300 – HRA funds

(s) URC - £96 – Hire of Hall

(t) AIS - £57.60 – office and Council Chamber cleaning
40. MAYOR – TERM OF OFFICE

The Mayor (Councillor Gary James) suggested that members might like to give some early thought to the length of term of office of the Mayor. It was pointed out that as the Mayor was elected annually, Standing Orders already made provision for a councillor to serve more than one year in office. The current convention of the term of office being for one year only was introduced in 2012 in an effort to give more councillors an opportunity to carry out the role. 

RESOLVED that the position be noted.
41. SOMERSET REMEMBERS

Submitted a letter from The Lord Lieutenant of Somerset regarding her plans for marking the centenary of the end of the First World War in 2018. It was the Lord Lieutenant’s intention to hold a County event in Wells on Tuesday 6 November 2018.
RESOLVED that the information be noted.
The meeting ended at 8.58 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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